#### **GREATERLONDON** AUTHORITY

#### Skills for Londoners Board

# **AGENDA**

**Meeting Skills for Londoners** 

**Construction Sub-Group** 

Date 4 November 2020

Time 1.00pm

Place Remote Meeting

Agendas and minutes of the meetings of this Group are published at www.London.gov.uk/Skills-for-Londoners (except in those cases where information may be exempt from disclosure under the Freedom of Information Act).

Meetings are not held in public and are only open to those invited to attend by the Chair.

#### Members:

Seamus Keogh (Chair)
Bunmi Atta
Andy Carson
Shenaaz Chenia
Steve Drury
Mark Farmer
Paul Gallagher
Jenny Herdman

Yvonne Kelly Brian McKeown Tom McLoughlin Jessica Mellor-Clark Martyn Price Caroline Roberts Janette Welton-Pai

Contact Officer: Laura Marshall, Senior Board Officer, Skills & Employment

**Telephone:** 07925 127277

Email: Laura.Marshall@london.gov.uk

City Hall, The Queen's Walk, London SE1 2AA

Enquiries: 020 7983 4100 minicom: 020 7983 4458 www.london.gov.uk

## 1 Introductions and apologies

#### 2 Declarations of Interest

Members to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests which they have in any of the items set out on the agenda and, where applicable, consider if they should withdraw from the discussion or the meeting.

## **3** Minutes of Previous Meeting (Pages 3 – 12)

Members are asked to approve the minutes of the meeting held on 24 June 2020.

## **4** Actions arising from previous meetings (Pages 13 – 14)

To be presented by Laura Marshall, Senior Board Officer, Skills & Employment.

## 5 Mayor's Construction Academy Context and History (Presentation)

To be presented by Michael Heanue, Principal Policy Officer, Skills & Employment.

## 6 Mayor's Construction Academy Round 2 Hubs (Presentations)

## a) West London College (EHWLC)

To be presented by David Warnes, Managing Director and Barry Mortimer, West London Hub Coordinator, EHWLC.

## b) London South Bank University (LSBU)

To be presented by Amanda Winder, LSBU Hub Coordinator.

## 7 Mayor's Construction Academy Capital Projects Update (Presentation)

To be presented by Matthew Bracewell, Senior Project Officer, Skills & Employment.

## 8 London Recovery – Green Skills in Construction Discussion (Pages 15 – 18)

Discussion to be led by Matthew Bracewell, Senior Project Officer, and Anna Cooban, Senior Policy Officer, Skills & Employment.

## 9 Date of next meeting

## 10 Any Other Business the Chair Considers Urgent

## **GREATER LONDON AUTHORITY**

#### Skills for Londoners Board

# **MINUTES**

**Meeting Skills for Londoners** 

**Construction Sub-Group** 

Date Thursday 24 June 2020

Time 1.00pm

Place Remote Meeting

Agendas and minutes of the meetings of this Group are published at www.London.gov.uk/Skills-for-Londoners (except in those cases where information may be exempt from disclosure under the Freedom of Information Act).

Meetings are not held in public and are only open to those invited to attend by the Chair.

#### **Members present:**

Cllr Peter John (Chair)
Bunmi Atta
Steve Drury
Yvonne Kelly
Seamus Keogh
Brian McKeown
Tom McLoughlin
Jessica Mellor-Clark
Martyn Price
Caroline Roberts
Janette Welton-Pai

#### Also in attendance:

Matthew Bracewell, Senior Project Officer, Skills & Employment Daniella Davila Aquije, Principal Projects Officer, Housing & Land [Item 9] Julia Harrowsmith, Senior Manager -Programme Delivery, Skills & Employment Michael Heanue, Principal Policy Officer, Skills & Employment Francesca Lewis, Interim Head of Housing Strategy, Housing & Land [Item 5 and 9] Laura Marshall, Senior Board Officer, Skills & Employment Laura Miller, TfL Beth Penwarden, Principal Policy Officer, Skills & Employment Rachel Roberts, MCA Programme Manager, Skills & Employment Sarah Spindler, Senior Project Officer, Delivery, Skills & Employment

City Hall, The Queen's Walk, London SE1 2AA

Enquiries: 020 7983 4100 minicom: 020 7983 4458 www.london.gov.uk

## 1 Introductions and apologies

- 1.1 The Chair welcomed members to the Group and led a round of introductions.
- 1.2 Apologies for absence were received from Andy Carson, Shenaaz Chenia, Mark Farmer, Paul Gallagher and Jenny Herdman.

#### 2 Declarations of Interest

2.1 There were no declarations of interest.

## 3 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

- 3.1 Members were asked to approve the minutes of the previous meeting.
- 3.2 Seamus Keogh noted that the Sub-Group had also met on 19 March 2020 and suggested that the minutes from that meeting should be agreed as well.
- 3.3 The Senior Board Officer explained that due to the restrictions put in place due to COVID-19 the week the Sub-Group had been due to meet, the formal agenda for the meeting on 19 March 2020 was not followed and the time was instead used for an informal remote meeting and formal minutes were not produced. The Sub-Group largely used the time to discuss the COVID-19 construction industry response, and an informal meeting note was circulated to members of the Sub-Group.
- 3.4 The Chair asked that the informal meeting note was appended to the minutes of this meeting (see Appendix A).

#### 3.5 RESOLVED:

- (a) The minutes of the meeting held on 19 December 2019 were agreed as a correct record; and
- (b) The meeting note from the informal meeting held on 19 March 2020 was noted.

## 4 Actions Arising

- 4.1 The Sub-Group received a report detailing the actions arising from the previous meeting.
- 4.2 It was noted that the Sub-Group's Terms of Reference had been updated to include "housing enabling infrastructure." Members heard that the Skills for Londoners (SfL)

Board would need to formally agree any changes to the Terms of Reference at its next formal meeting.

- 4.3 In response to a query, the Senior Board Officer explained that the formal agenda circulated for the meeting of 19 March 2020 was replaced at short notice for an informal discussion on the COVID-19 construction sector response, as noted at Item 3 above. As the formal discussion was not taking place, Members had been invited to submit comments on the agenda items to officers via email to discuss any questions or points that they wanted to raise.
- 4.4 Seamus Keogh reflected that, as members had not discussed the papers in a meeting setting, some of the actions had not been completed. Officers would revisit this after the meeting and an updated report would be brought to a future meeting.

#### 4.5 RESOLVED:

- (a) The actions arising from the previous meeting were noted; and
- (b) The updated Terms of Reference were noted.

## 5 Construction and COVID-19 - Outlook and GLA Response

- 5.1 The Sub-Group received an update on the impact of COVID-19 on the construction sector and the GLA response. The presentation included an update on the impact of COVID-19 with regard to the make-up of the market, site closures, productivity and the pipeline of work and the direct impact on the construction workforce.
- 5.2 Beth Penwarden, a Principal Project Officer, outlined several key points which included:
  - Prior to COVID-19, construction was already vulnerable to high levels of insolvency. This point would be important to remember when thinking about training and longer term skills planning.
  - The majority of sites had reopened, and the larger developers had worked hard
    to respond quickly as government policy had changed to allow the reopening of
    sites. These larger developers had worked closely with the Mayor and the GLA
    to make sure that the reopening of sites was done as safely as possible.
- 5.3 Members heard that Tom Copley, Deputy Mayor for Housing, had established a new COVID-19 Housing Delivery Taskforce in April 2020 bringing together senior representatives of local government, the housing association sector, the private sector, membership bodies and trade unions.

- 5.4 The Taskforce would develop a comprehensive and holistic recovery plan for the housing sector focussing on what would be needed to address significant challenges to housing delivery.
- 5.5 It was noted that the aim was to publish the Recovery Plan in early-mid July 2020.
- 5.6 The Sub-Group heard that the Housing & Land team had also set up a larger expert panel of around 50 sector representatives to speak on specific issues. Members noted that the officers from the Housing & Land team engaged with the Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) regularly to discuss issues.
- 5.7 The Chair explained that there was an obvious issue around London failing to deliver a sufficient number of new homes for the last two decades.
- 5.8 The presentation also highlighted findings from Construction Leadership Council's *People Survey* which included 60% of companies expecting to take on fewer apprentices at the next intake in September 2020 and on average, those that paid the Apprenticeship Levy expected to lose 31% of their Levy pot at the end of this year, due to not being able to spend it within the two-year timeframe. Martyn Price queried the London Progression Collaboration (LPC) and the opportunity to put the unspent Levy funds in the LPC to help small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs).
- 5.9 Beth Penwarden highlighted that officers and the Hub leads were working closely with the LPC and that she would be happy to talk this issue through with Cross Industry Construction Apprenticeship Task Force outside the meeting.

#### 5.10 RESOLVED:

- (a) The update was noted; and
- (b) Beth Penwarden would talk through the idea of putting the unspent Levy funds in the LPC to help small and medium (SMEs) with the Cross Industry Construction Apprenticeship Task Force outside the meeting.

## 6 Transport for London (TfL) Hub

6.1 The Chair welcomed Laura Miller to present an introduction on the TfL Hub to the Sub-Group. The presentation included an overview of TfL's property development journey, a progress update on TfL's Mayor's Construction Academy (MCA) Hub, an assessment of the positives and challenges for the TfL Hub and the COVID-19 response.

#### [Steve Drury left the meeting]

6.2 During the subsequent conversation the following points were discussed:

- How the TfL MCA Hub would be impacted by TfL revenue shortfalls caused by COVID-19. Laura Miller explained that this was still an unknown.
- The future of onsite training and the likelihood that "blended learning" would remain a feature of training in a post COVID-19 world.
- The challenge of data collection/management and the need for the industry to get better at sharing resources.
- The impact virtual learning has had on attendance and pass rates. Members noted that since the TfL Hub had launched virtual learning three weeks previously, the learning sessions had been 100% attended and there had been a 100% pass rate.
- Members questioned how virtual learning could feed into ways of learning and whether it would appeal to a wider scope of learners after COVID-19. Laura Miller explained that "blended learning" would be explored with training partners.
- 6.3 The Chair and members thanked Laura Miller for attending the meeting and highlighted that they would like more MCA Hubs to present at Sub-Group meetings in the future.

#### 6.4 RESOLVED:

- (a) The update was noted; and
- (b) Members requested for more MCA Hubs to come and present at Sub Group meeting in the future.

#### 7 Interim Evaluation

- 7.1 Matthew Bracewell, a Senior Project Officer, explained that the GLA had commissioned ICF to deliver the evaluation on Round 1 of the MCA programme and to provide insights into whether the MCA programme had addressed key challenges in the construction sector, particularly in relation to provision across London.
- 7.2 Members noted that ICF had had issues with staff changes which had led to a delay with the evaluation. The Sub Group heard that the interim report had been received but the GLA had gone back to ICF and asked for further analysis. The updated interim report was expected by the end of July 2020 and would be circulated to the Sub-Group for comment.
- 7.3 Matthew Bracewell outlined some of the findings from the interim report. The discussion that followed focussed on the findings and early policy development being considered that was yet to be formally approved.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Blended learning is an approach to education that combines online educational materials and opportunities for interaction online with traditional place-based classroom methods.

#### 7.4 RESOLVED:

The update was noted.

## 8 Programme Update – Post COVID-19

## a) Mayor's Construction Academy Hubs - Round 1 & 2

- 8.1 Members received an update on the MCA Hubs Round 1 and Round 2. It was noted that due to COVID-19, Round 1 Hubs had pivoted delivery from skills shortages to business support. All hubs had been promoting the London Growth Hub through local networks.
- 8.2 Members heard that MCA Hubs Round 1 were slowly returning to business as usual as colleges and construction sites reopened but there were some long term challenges that the MCA team were supporting MCA Hubs with.
- 8.3 It was noted that quarter 4 (Q4) performance reporting had been impacted due to COVID-19 and that reconciliation of this reporting was planned for quarter 1 (Q1).
- 8.4 Rachel Roberts, the MCA Programme Manager provided an update on MCA Hubs Round 2, explaining that there were four Hubs with grant awards totalling £1,000,297. The Round 2 Hubs were due to go live in March 2020, but rollout was paused due to the lockdown restrictions imposed due to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 8.5 Members heard that the Round 2 Hubs were hoping to go live in quarter 2 (Q2) 2020/21. The Hubs were working with the GLA to explore any changes to delivery models, spend and outputs. It was noted that subject to approval, the plan was to extend delivery of the MCA Hubs Round 2 until June 2022.

## b) Careers Campaign

- 8.6 Members heard that the London Enterprise Advisor Network (LEAN) helped young people build the skills and experiences they needed to lead successful futures by connecting businesses with schools and colleges. It was noted that there was a construction specific aspect to the LEAN which was funded as part of the Construction Careers Campaign. This had been approved for expansion (with additional SEND provision) for a further 12 months.
- 8.7 Michael Heanue, the Principal Policy Officer, explained that one reason for this expansion approval was that it would unlock funding from the Department for Education (DfE) to which it would be matched. Members noted that an update on the impact of this would come to a future meeting.
- 8.8 The Sub-Group heard that the Workforce Integration Network (WIN) aimed to help improve pathways for underrepresented groups into the construction sector. It was

noted that some proposals had to be reworked due to COVID-19 and the closures of schools/colleges and restrictions placed on stakeholders involved. It was noted that proposals had not been approved yet but an update on this item could be provided to the Sub-Group by email.

- 8.9 Michael Heanue explained that the Skills London event that usually took place at ExCeL London in mid-late November had been cancelled this year, due to COVID-19. It was noted that the GLA planned to hold back some of the money that was assigned to support this activity so the GLA could provide Skills London with its full support in 2021.
- 8.10 Members heard that the Skills & Employment Unit had earmarked funding for other activities. Due to COVID-19, these activities were unable to take place and funding would therefore be reallocated to support the wider GLA recovery response.

## c) Quality Mark

- 8.11 Beth Penwarden explained that the MCA team had undertaken a review of existing providers and were in the process of scoring new applicants at the end of March 2020, however the decision was taken to suspend the review process.
- 8.12 Members heard that the MCA team hoped to put forward recommendations to the Sub Group for approval by the Jules Pipe, Deputy Mayor for Planning, Regeneration and Skills, by the end of the summer.
- 8.13 Beth Penwarden explained that the MCA Provider Network met on 9 June 2020. During this meeting several projects had been identified to take forward with CITB, specifically looking at a London Construction Training Directory (ensuring that a register was developed that captured the broader scope of construction training).
- 8.14 Members noted that the MCA team still planned to open Round 3 of the Quality Mark in Spring 2021.

## d) Stakeholder Engagement

- 8.15 The Sub-Group heard that Beth Penwarden had set up numerous phone calls with employers to understand how they were feeling in the current climate.
- 8.16 Members heard that Beth Penwarden had planned several workshops on equality, diversity and inclusion (EDI) and mental health and wellbeing. It was noted that there was an MCA Employer Group Roundtable on 28 February 2020 which discussed these issues. Beth Penwarden explained that the planned workshops would not continue in the current climate, but work was happening.
- 8.17 Beth Penwarden explained that there was a real risk of letting the EDI focus slide as the sector responds to issues arising from the impact of COVID-19. Members heard that Beth Penwarden had been speaking with professional networks (such as

Women into Construction, for example) to discuss whether they would like to lead the conversation on this issue.

- 8.18 The Chair explained that a key recommendation proposed when the MCA was first being conceived was that the MCA was not just for employers but also for the public that might not have thought about a career in construction. The Chair queried whether there was any evidence to show that the public were recognising that the MCA was the right place to get construction training and the MCA Quality Mark was making a difference.
- 8.19 Beth Penwarden explained that the MCA Quality Mark had been useful in conversations about choosing training providers. However, it was noted that a lot of the work that the MCA Hubs were doing went through partnerships and relationships. Therefore, the learners would not necessarily know that they were engaging with an MCA Hub.

#### [Caroline Roberts left the meeting]

- 8.20 Martyn Price explained that collaboration between partners and employers working together was a real success for the Quality Mark and the MCA brand. He suggested that more needed to be done through social media and/or marketing that recognised the MCA brand. The Chair agreed arguing that more could be done to brand Hubs as MCA Hubs.
- 8.21 Jessica Mellor Clark questioned whether work could be done to promote best practice around staggered start and finish times on site to help support the thousands of workers who stream onto sites each day. The Chair agreed with this suggestion and explained that local authorities' cooperation would be required.
- 8.22 Jessica Mellor Clark explained that she had received feedback from her employees about safety, specifically their safety getting to and from work using TfL services and mental health and wellbeing. It was noted that COVID-19 had shown that staggered site times had worked. Jessica Mellor Clark and Janette Welton-Pai suggested that COVID-19 had presented the construction sector with an opportunity to change the way things were done on sites as a whole.
- 8.23 Beth Penwarden explained that this issue had been picked up by the Housing Delivery Taskforce and was supported by the Mayor as part of the safe operation of sites. The Chair offered to bring this issue to light with Local Authority partners.

#### 8.24 RESOLVED:

The update was noted.

## 9 Construction Skills Shortages and the London Local Labour Initiative (LLLI)

- 9.1 Daniella Davila Aquije, a Principal Projects Officer provided the Sub-Group with an update on construction skills shortages and the London Local Labour Initiative (LLLI). The presentation included information on the Mayoral response to the construction skills shortage, benefits and challenges around S106 agreement and local labour requirements, detail on the LLLI 2018 proposal, and detail on the LLLI current proposal.
- 9.2 Seamus Keogh queried when the standardised S106 approach would be expected. Members heard that there had been officer level conversations with local authorities and the initial response had been encouraging. The COVID-19 pandemic had impacted this work but GLA officers were carrying out desk-based research to better understand changes in the sector following the pandemic and there would be continued engagement with key stakeholders.
- 9.3 The Chair asked that an update on S106 and LLLI with timelines be added to the agenda for the Sub-Group's meeting in September 2020.
- 9.4 Bunmi Atta suggested that a formal process across planning consent should be developed. Members heard that she was concerned that the LLLI would be voluntary under the current proposals. She suggested that it would be helpful if the LLLI could align with the London Plan so that the LLLI was a minimum requirement.
- 9.5 Bunmi Atta felt that it was important that the LLLI timelines were not out of sync with obtaining planning consent and existing consent as it should not be a disincentive for developers, contractors and housing associations that are ahead of the curve with this work.
- 9.6 The Principal Projects Officer explained that the LLLI current proposal was still being refined and all feedback from members would be taken on board to shape the final proposal. Jessica Mellor Clark highlighted that Lendlease would be happy to feed into these conversations.
- 9.7 Yvonne Kelly queried whether S106 would solely focus on apprenticeships. She suggested that consideration needed to be given to the pipelines to an apprenticeship via industry placements, T Levels and traineeships.

#### 9.8 RESOLVED

- (a) The content of the Construction Skills Shortage and LLLI presentation was noted; and
- (b) An update on S106 and LLLI with timelines would be added to the agenda for the Sub-Group's meeting in September 2020.

## 10 Date of next meeting

10.1 The next meeting of the Skills for Londoners Construction Sub-Group was scheduled for 1.00pm on Wednesday 23 September 2020.

## 11 Any Other Business the Chair Considers Urgent

11.1 Seamus Keogh highlighted that there had been no discussion on capital funding in this meeting. The Chair asked that an item providing an update on capital funding be brought to the September meeting.

#### 11.2 RESOLVED:

Members agreed that an item on capital funding should be brought to the September meeting of the Sub-Group.

## 12 Close of meeting

12.1 The meeting closed at 15.24.

Contact Officer: Laura Marshall, Senior Board Officer, Skills & Employment

**Telephone:** 020 7084 2724 / 07925 127277

Email: Laura.Marshall@London.gov.uk

## **Skills for Londoners Construction Sub-Group**

Date of meeting: 4 November 2020

Title of report: Actions arising from previous meetings

To be presented by: Laura Marshall, Senior Board Officer, Skills &

**Employment** 

Cleared by: Michelle Cuomo Boorer, Assistant Director – Skills &

**Employment** 

Classification Public

## 1 Executive Summary

1.1 This report updates the Skills for Londoners Construction Sub-Group on actions arising from the previous meeting of the Group.

#### 2 Recommendation

2.1 The Skills for Londoners Construction Sub-Group is asked to **note** the update on actions arising from the previous meeting.

#### 3 Actions arising from the meeting of 24 June 2020

Agenda Item	Action	Status
3. Minutes of the Previous Meeting	The Chair asked that the informal meeting note was appended to the minutes of this meeting.	Completed.
5. Construction and COVID-19 – Outlook and GLA Response	Beth Penwarden would talk through the idea of putting the unspent Levy funds in the LPC to help small and medium (SMEs) with the Cross Industry Construction Apprenticeship Task Force outside the meeting.	Ongoing.
6. Transport for London Hub	Members requested for more MCA Hubs to come and present at Sub Group meeting in the future.	See Item 6.
9. Construction Skills	An update on S106 and	Ongoing.

Shortages and the London Local Labour Initiative (LLLI)	LLLI with timelines would be added to the agenda for the Sub-Group's meeting in September 2020.	The Housing & Land team are reviewing timings for this work, in light of the proposed changes to the planning system, currently being consulted on by Government and the implications for the role of Section 106 agreements in the future.
11. Any Other Business the Chair Considers Urgent	Members agreed that an item on capital funding should be brought to the September meeting of the Sub-Group.	See Item 7.

## 4 Next Steps

4.1 Outlined elsewhere within this report.

## Appendices:

 Appendix A – Updated Skills for Londoners Construction Sub Group Terms of Reference

## **Skills for Londoners Construction Sub Group**

Date of meeting: 4 November 2020

Title of report: London Recovery Update – Background Paper

To be presented by: Matthew Bracewell, Senior Project Officer, and Anna

Cooban, Senior Policy Officer, Skills & Employment

Cleared by: Michelle Cuomo-Boorer, Assistant Director – Skills &

**Employment** 

Classification: Public

### 1 Executive Summary

- 1.1 This report summarises the work of the London Recovery Board<sup>1</sup> to date and the establishment of the London Recovery Programme.
- 1.2 It provides context for the discussion at the meeting, where officers will provide an update on London Recovery with a specific focus on green construction skills. Members will be invited to share their feedback on this area at the meeting.

#### 2 Recommendations

- 2.1 The Skills for Londoners Construction Sub Group is asked to:
  - 2.1.1 **Note** this update on the work of the London Recovery Board.

#### 3 Introduction and Background

- 3.1 The London Recovery Board is co-chaired by the Mayor and Chair of London Councils, Cllr Georgia Gould.
- 3.2 The Board itself consists of all London's anchor institutions and leaders from across business, the community and voluntary sector, faith, and council leaders.
- 3.3 The Board first met on 4 June 2020 and has so far had three meetings.
- 3.4 It has identified one overarching grand challenge for the programme: restore confidence in the city, minimise the impact on London's communities and build back better the city's economy and society.
- 3.5 The London Recovery Board has agreed that meeting this grand challenge will require focusing on achieving these outcomes:
  - 3.5.1 Reverse the pattern of rising unemployment and lost economic growth caused by the economic scarring of COVID-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The London Recovery Board is a non-statutory group led by the Mayor of London and London Councils, comprising elected leaders and senior stakeholders to provide strategic direction to, and democratic oversight of, London's COVID-19 recovery work.

- 3.5.2 Support our communities, including those most impacted by the virus.
- 3.5.3 Help young people to flourish with access to support and opportunities.
- 3.5.4 Narrow social, economic and health inequalities.
- 3.5.5 Accelerate delivery of a cleaner, greener London.
- 3.6 The Board finalised definitions for nine missions for the London Recovery Programme at its 15 September 2020 meeting:
  - 3.6.1 Good work for all
  - 3.6.2 A green new deal
  - 3.6.3 Digital access for all
  - 3.6.4 High streets for all
  - 3.6.5 Mental health and wellbeing
  - 3.6.6 A robust safety net
  - 3.6.7 A new deal for young people
  - 3.6.8 Healthy food, healthy weight
  - 3.6.9 Building Strong Communities

#### 4 Issues for consideration

- 4.1 GLA Skills & Employment and London Councils officers have worked closely with the Economy work strand Chairs Deputy Mayor, Planning, Regeneration and Skills, Jules Pipe and Cllr Georgia Gould to develop the 'Good work for all' and 'Digital access for all' missions.
- 4.2 These missions have been informed by the Skills for Londoners Board and Business Partnership away day on 13 July 2020 and additional engagement with London Recovery Board members, businesses, London boroughs, providers and other stakeholders, as well as with Londoners via Talk London.
- 4.3 The London Recovery Programme is now moving into a 'co-design' phase, working with stakeholders and community groups to develop outcomes and projects and identify associated resources and networks. This phase will run until December 2020, with mission implementation to begin in early 2021.
- 4.4 At the SfL Construction Sub-Group meeting, officers will provide an update on London Recovery, specifically focusing on green construction skills. Officers are keen to seek the Sub Group's feedback on this area.

#### 5 Equality comments

5.1 Emerging evidence shows that the effects of COVID-19 have not been equally distributed, with a number of reports highlighting the pandemic's propensity to widen existing inequalities.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For example, see 'What impact has the pandemic had on BAME Londoners?' (Centre for London, July 2020), 'The impact of the coronavirus outbreak on London's low paid workers' (Learning and Work Institute, July 2020), and 'Inequalities in children's experiences of home learning during the Covid-19 lockdown in England' (Institute for Fiscal Studies, August 2020)

- 5.2 The GLA has commissioned a rapid evidence review of the disproportionate impact of COVID-19 in London.
- 5.3 Six 'cross-cutting principles' have also been embedded into the London Recovery Programme to ensure London's recovery benefits all Londoners:
  - 5.3.1 Recognising and addressing structural **inequalities**, promoting a fairer, more inclusive London and focusing on supporting the most vulnerable.
  - 5.3.2 Collaborating and involving London's diverse communities.
  - 5.3.3 Innovating and using **digital technology and data** to meet emerging needs.
  - 5.3.4 Prioritising **sustainability**, mitigating climate change and improving the resilience of our city.
  - 5.3.5 Improving the **health and wellbeing** of all Londoners.
  - 5.3.6 Ensuring affordability of measures and providing **value for money**.

## 6 Legal Implications

6.1 This report is for noting only and therefore Legal advice has not been sought. Should any subsequent legal issues arise, officers will contact TfL Legal for advice.

#### 7 Financial Comments of the Executive Director Resources

7.1 There are no financial implications as a result of this report. GLA Finance will be consulted on any formal decisions that arise from the considerations set out in this report.

#### 8 Next steps

8.1 The next steps following consideration by the Board are summarised below:

Activity	Timeline
Mission co-design	September to
	December
	2020 (TBC)
Mission implementation	January 2021
	onwards
	(TBC)

This page is intentionally left blank.